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  §  1.457-1 Compensation deferred under eligible State deferred compensation 
plans.   
 
    (a) Year of inclusion in gross income--(1) In general. For taxable years 
beginning after December 31, 1978, section 457(a) provides that amounts deferred 
(within the meaning of §  1.457-1(d)(3)) under an eligible State deferred 
compensation plan that satisfies the requirements of §  1.457-2 (an "eligible 
plan") are includible in gross income only for the taxable year in which paid or 
otherwise made available to the participant or beneficiary under the plan.  

 (2) Maximum deferral; in general. Under section 457(c)(1), the exclusion 
from gross income described in this paragraph (a) does not apply to compensation 
deferred under one or more eligible plans to the extent that the compensation so 
deferred during a participant's taxable year exceeds the greater of--  

 (i) $ 7,500, or,  

 (ii) As applicable, the sum of the plan ceilings determined under §  1.457-
2(f), to the extent such sum does not exceed $ 15,000.  

 (3) Maximum deferral; exclusions under section 403(b) taken into account. 
Under section 457(c)(2), for a participant's taxable year for which an amount is 
contributed to an annuity contract described in section 403(b) (including a 
custodial account described in section 403(b)(7)) on behalf of the participant, 
subparagraph (2) of this paragraph (a) is applied by substituting--  

 (i) For $ 7,500, an amount equal to $ 7,500, less the amount excludable from 
the participant's gross income under section 403(b) for the taxable year,  

 (ii) For the sum of the plan ceilings determined under §  1.457-2(f), an 
amount equal to the sum of the plan ceilings determined under §  1.457-2(f), 
less the amount excludable from the participant's gross income under section 
403(b) for the taxable year, if such amount is not taken into account under such 
§  1.457-2(f), and  

 (iii) For $ 15,000, an amount equal to $ 15,000, less the amount excludable 
from the participant's gross income under section 403(b) for the taxable year.  

 (b) Amounts made available to participant or beneficiary.--(1) In general. 
For purposes of section 457(a) and this section, amounts deferred under an 
eligible plan will not be considered made available to the participant or 
beneficiary if under the plan the participant or beneficiary may irrevocably 
elect, prior to the time any such amounts become payable, to defer payment of 
some or all of such amounts to a fixed or determinable future time. In addition, 



 

amounts deferred (including amounts previously deferred) under an eligible plan 
will not be considered made available to the participant solely because the 
participant is permitted to choose among various investment modes under the plan 
for the investment of such amounts whether before or after payments have 
commenced under the plan.  

 (2) Examples. Further examples of when amounts deferred will or will not be 
considered as being made available to the participant or beneficiary are 
provided below:  

 Example (1). (i) C, an individual, is a participant in an eligible State 
deferred compensation plan that provides the following:  

 (A) The total of the amounts deferred under the plan is payable to the 
participant in 120 substantially equal monthly installments commencing on the 
date 30 days after the participant attains normal retirement age under the plan 
(age 65), unless the participant elects, within the 90 day period ending on the 
date the participant attains normal retirement age, to receive a single sum 
payment of the deferred amounts. The single sum payment is payable to a 
participant on the date the first of the monthly payment would otherwise be 
payable to the participant.  

 (B) If a participant separates from the service of the State before 
attaining normal retirement age, the total of the amounts deferred under the 
plan is payable to the participant in a single sum payment on the date 90 days 
after the date of the separation, unless, before the date 30 days after the 
separation, the participant elects not to receive the single sum payment. The 
election is irrevocable. If the participant makes the election, the total of the 
amounts deferred under the plan is payable to the participant as described in 
(A), either in monthly installments or, at the election of the participant, in a 
single sum payment.  

 (ii) On June 6, 1982, C, a calendar year taxpayer aged 59, separates from 
the service of the State. On June 18, 1982, C elects not to receive the single 
sum payment payable on account of the separation. Because of C's election, no 
amount deferred under the plan is considered made available in 1982 by reason of 
C's right to receive the single sum payment.  

 (iii) On February 6, 1988, C attains age 65. C did not, within the 90 day 
period elect the single sum payment that is payable in lieu of the monthly 
installments. Amounts deferred under the plan are includible in C's gross income 
as they are paid to C in the monthly installments. No amount is considered made 
available by reason of C's right to elect the single sum payment.  

 Example (2). Assume the same facts as in example (1), except that the plan 
provides that notwithstanding that monthly installments have commenced under the 
plan, as described in (i)(A), the participant may, without restriction, elect to 
receive all or any portion of the amount remaining payable to the participant. 
The total of the amounts deferred under the plan is considered made available in 
1988.  

 Example (3). Assume the same facts as in example (1), except that the plan 
provides that once monthly installment payments have commenced under the plan, 
as described in (i)(A), the participant may accelerate the payment of the amount 
remaining payable to the participant upon the occurrence of an unforeseeable 
emergency as described in §  1.457-2(h)(4) in an amount not exceeding that 
described in §  1.457-2(h)(5). No amount is considered made available to C on 
account of C's right to accelerate payments upon the occurrence of an 
unforeseeable emergency.  

 Example (4). Under an eligible plan of which individual D is a participant, 
normal retirement age is age 65 at which time payments must begin. Payments may 
begin earlier upon a separation from the service. Under the plan, a participant 
who separates from the service before age 65 or the participant's beneficiary 
(if the separation is due to the participant's death) may elect to defer the 
distribution of the amounts deferred until the year in which the participant 
attains or would have attained age 65. This election may be made only prior to 



 

the time any payments commence and once made may not be revoked. If such an 
election is made, the participant, former participant, or beneficiary need not 
elect the method of payment, or if one is elected may change the method elected, 
until the date 30 days preceding the date upon which payments are to commence. 
No amount is considered made available by reason of D's right to defer the 
distribution of the amounts deferred until age 65, nor on account of D's right 
to delay the election of the method of payout. Similarly, if D dies at age 60, 
no amount is considered made available to D's beneficiary by reason of the 
beneficiary's right to defer the distribution of the amounts deferred until the 
year in which D would have attained age 65, nor on account of the beneficiary's 
right to delay the election of the method of payout.  

 Example (5). Under an eligible plan of which individual E is a participant, 
the maximum that may be deferred in any taxable year is 33 1/3 % of includible 
compensation, not to exceed $ 7,500. The plan does not provide for a catch-up 
deferral under section 457(b)(3). In one taxable year, E elects to have amounts 
deferred in excess of the limitation provided for under the plan. The amounts 
deferred in excess of the limitation will be considered to have been made 
available to E in the taxable year in which deferred.  

 Example (6). Assume the same facts as in example (5), except that E's 
employer also contributes amounts for the purchase of an annuity contract under 
section 403(b). In one taxable year, E has amounts contributed for the annuity 
within the limitations of section 403(b)(2), and also has amounts deferred under 
the eligible plan for the same year. The aggregate of the amounts contributed 
for the annuity contract and the amounts deferred under the plan exceed the 
deferral limitations under the plan. The excess deferrals will be considered 
made available to E in the year in which the amounts were deferred.  

 Example (7). Under an eligible plan of which F is a participant, amounts 
deferred have been invested in a money market investment fund. The plan then 
transfers the amounts deferred to a life insurance company for the purchase of 
life insurance contracts as an investment medium. However, the entity sponsoring 
the plan (1) retains all of the incidents of ownership of the contracts, (2) is 
the sole beneficiary under the contracts, and (3) is under no obligation to 
transfer the contracts or to pass through the proceeds of the contracts to any 
participant or a beneficiary of any participant. The movement of the amounts 
deferred to the life insurance company (whether or not made at the request of 
any plan participant) will not be considered to make the amounts available to 
the plan's participants. The cost of current life insurance protection under the 
life insurance contracts will not be considered made available to the plan's 
participants.  

 (c) Life insurance proceeds and death benefits paid under eligible plan. No 
amount received or made available under an eligible plan is excludable from 
gross income under section 101(a) (relating to life insurance contracts) or 
section 101(b) (relating to employees' death benefits).  

 (d) Definitions. For purposes of § §  1.457-1 through 1.457-4:  

 (1) Participant. "Participant" means an individual who is eligible under §  
1.457-2(d) to defer compensation under the plan.  

 (2) Beneficiary. "Beneficiary" means a beneficiary of a participant, a 
participant's estate, or any other person whose interest in the plan is derived 
from the participant.  

 (3) Amounts deferred. "Amount(s) deferred" under an eligible plan means 
compensation deferred under the plan, plus income attributable to compensation 
so deferred. Income attributable to compensation deferred under an eligible plan 
includes gain from the disposition of property. The term "amounts deferred" 
includes amounts deferred in taxable years beginning before January 1, 1979, if 
such amounts were deferred under a plan described in §  1.457-2(b), and such 
amounts were made a part of an eligible plan.   
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NOTES: NOTES APPLICABLE TO ENTIRE CHAPTER:  
 
EDITORIAL NOTE: IRS published a document at 45 FR 6088, Jan. 25, 1980, deleting 
statutory sections from their regulations. In Chapter I, cross references to the 
deleted material have been changed to the corresponding sections of the IRS Code 
of 1954 or to the appropriate regulations sections. When either such change 
produced a redundancy, the cross reference has been deleted. For further 
explanation, see 45 FR 20795, March 31, 1980. 
 
[The OMB control numbers for title 26 appear in § §  601.9000 and 602.101 of 
this chapter.] 
 
NOTES APPLICABLE TO ENTIRE SUBCHAPTER:  
 
Supplementary Publications: Internal Revenue Service Looseleaf Regulations 
System, Alcohol and Tobacco Tax Regulations, and Regulations Under Tax 
Conventions. 
 
EDITORIAL NOTE: Treasury Decision 6091, 19 FR 5167, Aug. 17, 1954, provides in 
part as follows: 
 
PARAGRAPH 1. All regulations (including all Treasury decisions) prescribed by, 
or under authority duly delegated by, the Secretary of the Treasury, or jointly 
by the Secretary and the Commissioner of Internal Revenue, or by the 
Commissioner of Internal Revenue with the approval of the Secretary of the 
Treasury, or jointly by the Commissioner of Internal Revenue and the 
Commissioner of Customs or the Commissioner of Narcotics with the approval of 
the Secretary of the Treasury, applicable under any provision of law in effect 
on the date of enactment of the Code, to the extent such provision of law is 
repealed by the Code, are hereby prescribed under and made applicable to the 
provisions of the Code corresponding to the provision of law so repealed insofar 
as any such regulation is not inconsistent with the Code. Such regulations shall 
become effective as regulations under the various provisions of the Code as of 
the dates the corresponding provisions of law are repealed by the Code, until 
superseded by regulations issued under the Code. 
 
PAR. 2. With respect to any provision of the Code which depends for its 
application upon the promulgation of regulations or which is to be applied in 
such manner as may be prescribed by regulations, all instructions or rules in 
effect immediately prior to the enactment of the Code, to the extent such 
instructions or rules could be prescribed as regulations under authority of such 
provision of the Code, shall be applied as regulations under such provision 
insofar as such instructions or rules are not inconsistent with the Code. Such 
instructions or rules shall be applied as regulations under the applicable 
provision of the Code as of the date such provision takes effect. 
 
PAR. 3. If any election made or other act done pursuant to any provision of the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1939 or prior internal revenue laws would (except for 
the enactment of the Code ) be effective for any period subsequent to such 
enactment, and if corresponding provisions are contained in the Code, such 
election or other act shall be given the same effect under the corresponding 
provisions of the Code to the extent not inconsistent therewith.  The term "act" 
includes, but is not limited to, an allocation, identification, declaration, 
agreement, option, waiver, relinquishment, or renunciation. 
 
PAR. 4. The limits of the various internal revenue districts have not been 
changed by the enactment of the Code. Furthermore, delegations of authority made 
pursuant to the provisions of Reorganization Plan No. 26 of 1950 and 
Reorganization Plan No. 1 of 1952 (as well as redelegation thereunder), 



 

including those governing the authority of the Commissioner of Internal Revenue, 
the Regional Commissioners of Internal Revenue, or the District Directors of 
Internal Revenue, are applicable to the provisions of the Code to the extent 
consistent therewith.   


